Wisbech Town Board
22 May 2024 – 18:00
The Boathouse, Wisbech
MEETING NOTES

	ATTENDEES

	Iain Kirkbright (IK) - Chair
	Local Community Representative

	Amanda Scott (AS)
	Local Community Representative

	Louise Pitt (LP)
	Local Community Representative

	Paul Faulkner (PF)
	Local Community Representative

	Didem (Dee) Ucuncu (DU)
	Local Community Representative

	Cllr Chris Boden (CB)
	Serving member of the Cambridgeshire & Peterborough Combined Authority 

	Cllr Steve Tierney (ST)
	Serving member of Cambridgeshire County Council 

	Cllr Sam Hoy (SH)
	Fenland District Council member

	Cllr Susan Wallwork (SW)
	Wisbech Town Council member

	Superintendent Ben Martin (BM)
	Cambridgeshire Police Representative

	Adam Fairbrother (AF)
	Senior Assistant to Steve Barclay MP

	Non-voting members
	

	Phil Hughes (PH)
	Head of Leisure Services (FDC) 

	Matt Wright (MW)
	Programme Manager (FDC)

	Jo Blackmore (JB)
	Head of Corporate Support (FDC)

	APOLOGIES

	Stephen Barclay MP (SB)
	MP for Northeast Cambridgeshire

	Simon Machen (SM)
	Corporate Growth and Regeneration Advisor (FDC)


	Item
	Topic

	1
	Welcome
IK welcomed everyone to the meeting and shared some background information about himself and the travel agent firm he operates in Wisbech (along with other businesses).  IK encouraged members of the board to come together and do what is right for Wisbech with the funding opportunity that has arisen.  He asked that there is a clear focus with deliverable outcomes so that members of the public can clearly see what has improved, which hasn’t always been clear with previous funding opportunities.
IK asked other members of the board to introduce themselves.

AF introduced himself as the Senior Assistant to Steve Barclay MP, and was also excited about this opportunity on a personal level having lived in Wisbech for all of his life.

SH introduced herself as a local Councillor who has lived in Wisbech for the past 24 years.

PF stated that his family have always lived in Wisbech and that he runs a hairdressing business in the town alongside his wife.

SW introduced herself as a town and district Councillor who has lived in Wisbech all of her life.  SW added that she works for the Wisbech Primary Care Network as a Social Prescriber.

BM introduced himself as the area commander for the Peterborough and Fenland area for Cambridgeshire Police.

JB introduced herself as the Head of Corporate Support at FDC.

PH introduced himself as the Head of Service at FDC responsible for the current regeneration project in March (March Future High Street Fund).  PH added that he was heavily involved with the production of the Wisbech Levelling Up Fund (LUF) bid and the current Wisbech Masterplan.  PH encouraged members of the Town Board to consider ideas that could transform the town and to consider how both the capital and revenue elements of the funding could be used.

MW introduced himself as the Programme Manager responsible for the delivery of the Long-Term Plan for Towns (LTPT) project.  MW added that he is the Programme Manager for the current regeneration project in March (March Future High Street Fund) and is excited to be working with the board to deliver the new Wisbech project.

LP stated that she has lived in the town since she was 8 years old and is currently a Health and Wellbeing Coach for the NHS (specialising in children and mental health).

DU introduced herself as a local resident who volunteers for many different causes in the town, including leading a weekly Wellbeing Walk in Wisbech. DU added that she has lived in Wisbech for the past 12 years and is well connected within the town.

AS described herself as being proud of her hometown of Wisbech where she has lived for all of her life.  AS added that she has owned her own business and volunteers locally, including gardening at Wisbech Castle.

ST introduced himself as a town, district and county Councillor for Wisbech.

CB introduced himself as the Leader of Fenland District Council and advised that he had been invited to join the board as a member of the Cambridgeshire & Peterborough Combined Authority (CPCA) board.  CB added that he was looking forward to exploring how some of the £20m of LTPT funding could be used to lever in even more funding through match funding opportunities.  CB also added that he was keen for the funding to be used for projects and not consultants.  IK agreed that the spend on consultants needed to be kept to a minimum and that information already included in other reports should be used instead.   


	2
	Appointment of Vice Chair
IK advised that he did not wish to appoint a Vice Chair at this point.



	3
	Adoption of Terms of Reference
IK asked if all members of the board had read the Terms of Reference and if there were any queries.  There were no questions.

The board unanimously voted to adopt the Terms of Reference. 

	4
	Adoption of the Town Board Code of Conduct (CoC)
IK asked if all members of the board had read the Code of Conduct (CoC) and if there were any queries.

SH was concerned that the CoC would provide yet another route for complaints to be made about Councillors when their conduct was already covered within CoC’s or procedures at town, district and county councils.  SH asked that text is included which states “If the matter is already being reviewed another council, it will not be considered under the Wisbech Town Board’s Code of Conduct.”.   CB asked for the suggestion to be considered by officers before any changes were made.  IK added that the Wisbech Town Board should not be a political body and so hopefully there would be no such issues.

ST added that the CoC at FDC is relentlessly abused, regardless of whether the allegations were true or not.  

PH added that complaints could only be made in the capacity of the Wisbech Town Board but SH thought that complaints would still be possible.

PH advised that the additional text would be considered by FDC officers and a response would be brought back to the next meeting.

CB suggested that the board could adopt the CoC as it currently stands but that it could be amended at a later date.

The board unanimously agreed to adopt the CoC in its current form. 


	5 
	Introduction regarding the Long Term Plan for Towns (LTPT) funding, including the three workstreams as well as a review of the previous work on:
· Wisbech Levelling Up Fund & Wisbech Masterplan

· High Streets Task Force report
The attached slides were presented to the board by MW and PH.  
BM asked for permission to invite the Neighbourhood Inspector to the next board meeting.  IK agreed.



	6
	Government’s requirements in the short term:
· 10-year vision

· 3-year delivery plan
PH asked about the harris fencing outside the old Franks Butcher shop in the market square.  IK stated that it may be linked to internal works being carried out on the listed building.  SW asked if we could purchase the building with the LTPT funding.  PH stated that this could be done in theory and then the shop could be rented out or perhaps used for a pop-up business.  He added that a focus for the funding was needed before any further plans were made.

PH advised that the data profile for Wisbech has not yet been received.  This will include data such as footfall, education, economic data etc and will also include a red line around the area where the funding can be spent.  If amendments are needed to the boundary, a challenge can be made through the Department for Levelling Up, Housing & Communities (DLUHC).

SH provided a further explanation of how the projects were chosen for the LUF bid.  The projects needed to meet certain criteria and only 3 projects could be selected, the cost of which had to add up to a certain figure.  ST added that there was only a short time span to pull plans together and that the board doesn’t necessarily need to be bound by the decisions made for the LUF bid.  

PH advised the board the new funding through LPFT was more flexible, following the lessons learnt from the LUF process.

PH advised that he would circulate the links to the LUF bid, the Wisbech Masterplan and the report from the High Streets Task Force expert.

ST asks how much it was costing to hire the meeting room at The Boathouse and whether FDC were covering those costs.  PH advised that any expenses linked to the project would be billed against the LTPT funding.  ST then asked for the cost of the previous meeting to be shared at future meetings going forward.  BM offered free use of a meeting room at the Police station for future meetings.

CB referred back to the production of the 10-year vision and the 3-year delivery plan and suggested that the plans were produced and submitted as soon as possible so that Wisbech was at the front of the queue to be reviewed by Government.  This would mean that projects could be delivered sooner.

MW explained the difference between capital and revenue funding.  Capital funding was described as funding for physical items, such as buildings or equipment, that are still physically there after the funding has been spent.  Revenue funding was described as funding needed to pay for services or staff.  CB added that revenue funding could be used for capital expenditure but not vice versa.  IK asked of there was any crossover between the revenue and capital funds but PH advised that there was not.  BM added that the revenue funding would mainly be needed for staff.  CB added that the £250k of revenue funding available during 2024/25 would need to be used as capacity funding for staff costs and consultants (with costs kept to a minimum).

SH asked if projects could be delivered before the financial year 2025/26, when the next tranche of funding is due to be received.  CB advised that the board could borrow against future funding allocations, if the Section 151 Officer at FDC was agreeable.  As the board has no bank account of its own, FDC will need to agree to any such arrangements.  BM added that any potential projects will need to be approved by DLUCH before work can start.  MW stated that any quick win projects can be prepared for delivery from November 2024, assuming the 10-year vision and 3-year delivery plan are approved by DLUCH.  However, PH added that historically it has taken up to 3 months for DLUCH to respond to submissions.   

CB reminded that board that if the schemes submitted clearly align with the 3 themes, there should be a much lighter touch assessment of the plans.  However, it will take longer if a business case needs to be prepared.

ST referred to the Wisbech 2020 Vision work and stated that some of the actions that were claimed to have been achieved under the Wisbech 2020 Vision banner were actually business as usual for partner agencies.  ST requested that this is not the case for the LTPT funding and that only projects delivered through the board with LTPT funding are reported on.  IK agreed.  However, CB advised the board not to be afraid of using the LTPT funding to lever in additional funding from partners.

	7
	Group discussion regarding the Board’s initial high-level priorities regarding the three workstreams to help inform a revised Masterplan (10-year vision) and the 3-year delivery plan
IK led a group discussion on what should be included in the 10-year vision and the 3-year delivery plan.
SH had spoken to local residents and put forward the following suggestions:

· Increasing security within the town centre.  SH added that people do not feel safe in this area but that it is more of a perception as crime rates are low.  She added that Street Wardens would provide a visible presence in the town centre.

· Additional CCTV to cover the area around the town bridge

· A projector for projecting images onto the Clarkson war memorial or for projecting old photographic images onto Constantine House

· Improved disabled access in the town, including Museum Square

· Cleansing of pavements

· Improvements to Wisbech Park including providing a replica World War I tank, a shaded area near the splash pad and additional events that the town council could run

PH added that ASB could also be addressed by providing sports activities for young people.  Events had also been held in the market square and in the park.
IK stated that Street Wardens worked really well in Kings Lynn.  The wardens are in and out of the local shops and do a great job of signposting visitors to their chosen destination.  IK added that The Horsefair had employed someone in a similar role (Roger) who was well respected by the local community.  

IK stated that he would be against a Business Improvement District (BID) scheme in Wisbech as he saw it as an additional tax on small businesses.  SH added that events put on through a BID scheme does bring more footfall to areas and businesses profit which is why they are asked to pay extra tax.  SH stated that Wisbech Town Council run events in Wisbech so a BID has not been necessary.  IK stated that events only benefit certain businesses and not all of the businesses that would have to be part of a BID scheme.

ST stated that he was supportive of Street Wardens and that almost all problems in the town have some links to ASB.  This included areas outside of the town centre and included the park.  ST was supportive of proposals that would educate young people and give them something to do.

AS asked if something could be done to remove the weeds that are growing in the pavements around the town centre.  She added that there were also some Buddleia plants close to some buildings which were incredibly destructive and could break up tarmac and brickwork.  IK suggested that the weeds could be sprayed but SH advised that CCC have stopped this activity.  IK then suggested that some weedkiller could be purchased and sprayed on the pavements.  CB stated that the owner’s permission would be needed, whether this was the owner of the pavements (CCC) or buildings.
SW agreed that many areas of the towns could be improved, especially shop windows, but that people would need to buy in to the process.

PH advised that the current masterplan includes improvements to Norfolk Street, including more greenery and less cars.  IK asked if the area could be pedestrianised or made into a one-way street with wider pavements.  SH thought that any parking restrictions would be ignored.  PH suggested that drop off points might work.  SW thought that the widening of pavements could potentially have a detrimental effect on businesses that might then close.  IK agreed although he knew of many people who felt unsafe in Norfolk Street, sometimes because of the cannabis smell which is often present. LP suggested that cars could be left in the nearby car park so that fewer cars entered into Norfolk Street.  IK agreed as many people would not want to leave their car in Norfolk Street for too long as the road is so narrow.  He added that less traffic may enable people to sit outside any cafes in Norfolk Street.  SW agreed that Norfolk Street could be cleaned up.  SH suggested instigated a planning rule to ban neon signs.  MW suggested a grant scheme that could be offered to businesses to improve their shop fronts. IK thought the businesses would be unlikely to take part in this type of grant scheme.  BM agreed with the broad principles of that which had been suggested but that a range of tangible actions would also be needed.  
MW suggested that many of the issues around safety in the town were more of a perception and that crime rates were actually quite low.  ST added that petty crime was taking place and SW was aware of low-level drug runs which the Police were not addressing.  BM stated that funding from the BID in Peterborough was used to pay for a dedicated Police Officer in the town centre.  ST added that Wisbech Town Council had offered to fund 1 day/week of a full time Police Officer but that they had asked to set the priorities.  This had been refused by Cambridgeshire Police.  BM advised that he would ask for more details on why the offer was refused and bring back to the board. 

DU stated that she could understand why some residents would feel threatened by youths.  She added that London has a network of drop-in centres for youths that have nothing to do, and there is generally someone on hand should they need to speak to an adult about a particular issue.  BM agreed that this model works well, often providing low price drinks with youths with dedicated workers and policies in place.  DU added that having someone to look up to, who has improved their life themselves, would provide a positive role model for many.  AF suggested that the new pavilion in the park could be used as a drop-in centre for youths, or the Oasis Centre, but staff would need to be provided.  SW warned that careful checks needed to be made regarding staff working with children and suggested that CCC should lead on this work as it will be in some employee’s contracts to carry out this work.  DU agreed although suggested that they should be trained to ensure they provided the right support.  SW suggested using a shop in the town centre as a youth café with assistance from CCC staff or a community group like 20Twenty.
DU also suggested using the LTPT funding to build an indoor aqua centre which would provide activities for youths and younger children.  ST commented that these enterprises usually lose money.

ST stated that boxing groups have a good reputation for providing diversionary activities for young men.  AF thought that these types of groups already existed in Fenland but were not well promoted.  ST also suggested engaging with martial arts groups in the local area (including outside of Wisbech) to help with diversionary activities.  SH warned against providing transport schemes as they are often a money pit.
CB warned the board that they were in danger of losing focus of what is available through the LTPT funding.  Less than 20% is revenue and so any priorities will need to reflect this.  Security of the town centre is likely to be a priority, but it is important to liaise with the Police on this matter.  The current powers that local authorities hold also need to be assessed, as well as powers that might be needed in the future.  Ideas, such as Street Wardens require significant revenue funding, which also needs to be considered.  CB went on to advise that larger capital projects need to be considered.  This could include improvements to the High Street or the market square.  CB felt that security would impact on almost all of the other priorities.  BM added that capital funding could be used for some physical security measures and for other items, such as uniforms for Street Wardens.  PH suggested that capital funding was used for CCTV, lighting or changing or buying a building.
SW suggested buying a building and turning it into a youth café and asking CCC to provide staff.  SH pointed out that business rates would need to be paid unless the company running the café was a community interest company (CIC).
PF asked if the funding could be used to pay subscriptions for youths to attend classes or events, such as boxing.  SW advised that this was possible but that we should avoid the ideas being too structured.  PH suggested that a community consultation would provide more guidance on what the local youths would prefer.  LP added that she had spoken to local youths who would like to see more events for their age group.

IK asked if a website was due to be set up.  PH advised that currently there would be a page on the FDC website for the LTPT funding and projects.  IK asked if this could be used for polls and surveys.  PH said that it could, and that the council’s communications team would be able to help.  MW added that it was important to show transparency around the Wisbech Town Board and its members, as well as publishing meeting agendas and minutes and providing descriptions of the projects due to be delivered.  IK suggested that these details would sit better under a Wisbech Town Board website or page.
CB suggested that any public surveys carried out asked for feedback on specific ideas rather than asking for new suggestions.  

AF suggested that funding could assist with work needing to be carried out on The Angles Theatre, including the provision of disabled access.  He added that the work had already been costed.  PH thought that this would fit well with the culture & heritage theme.

CB suggested that funding could help with projects currently being carried out in the High Street.  He added that many central government funding opportunities are short term and that the board should make the most of this rare long term funding model.
BM suggested that a list is made of the current funding opportunities available and how the LTPT funding to be received next year would be able to complement existing funding opportunities. 

DU offered assistance with community engagement which she already carries out as part of her job.  She suggested that hard copy questionnaires usually worked best, with boxes/free text options, allowing for answers to then be uploaded onto a website. DU was concerned that any engagement which was exclusively online would not show the full picture from the public.
BM asked when the town data pack would be received from central government.  MW advised that he would forward the information when received but that it may have been held up due to new accessibility legislation.
CB warned that the pre-election period would start soon which may affect next steps.

SH suggesting using events that are already scheduled, such as the Rose Fair on 29.06.24 where a stall could be manned.  CB stated that such consultation could not be carried out during a pre-election period.  MW advised that he would contact DLUHC regarding the implications of the election on the deadlines currently being worked towards.
IK asked if the board should be considering an independent website.  CH suggested getting advice from DLUHC.  

SH asked if FDC officers and Police officers could suggest security interventions for Wisbech. SH also mentioned the Rockfest event taking place in August which could be used for a consultation event.  SH suggested that everyone send their ideas to MW.  MW agreed and stated that he would email the group asking for suggestions to be submitted by 31.05.24. 

MW advised that board that he and PH would be speaking to consultants to produce the basis of a 10-year vision document.  It would need to provide information on regeneration, capital solutions to tackle ASB (such as skate parks and cycle tracks, as well as designing out dark corners and providing more greenery) and high-level solutions to other problems in the town.

CB asked what the maximum spend would be on consultants.  PH advise that he had spoken to the firm that had created the Wisbech masterplan regarding their availability but that a price for the work had not yet been agreed, although it had been requested.  PH suggesting capping the amount so that the consultants were aware of the spending limit.  PH also added that the £250k capacity funding already provided by DLUHC was intended to meet the costs of producing a 10-year vision plan and 3-year delivery plan.  MW added that it would be important to determine what the capital costs will be to address issues in the town, such as ASB.
ST asked if FDC officers could do the work.  SH agreed.  PH stated that there were no officers at FDC who had the skill set or capacity to produce this type of document.  He added that it might be possible to employ an additional officer to carry out this work, but it was very unlikely that there would be enough time to advertise, interview and recruit an officer to meet the deadlines set by DLUHC for the submission of the relevant documents.  MW advised that it was the speed at which consultants could produce documents that was essential in many funding applications.  PH added that FDC officer colleagues would feed in ideas and help to create the document in line with the board’s wishes.  He also advised that if documents submitted to DLUHC were not of a suitable standard, they would be rejected, resulting in a delay to further funding being received.  PF added that it was important to show consistency in the direction given to any consultants who work on the document.  PH also added that £125k of funding was used to develop the bid for the March Future High Street Fund bid which is currently being delivered.  CB agreed that some of the initial LTPT funding should be used to pay for consultants to produce the 10-year vision but that the amount spent should be kept to a minimum.
SH asked MW if he was the project manager for the scheme and enquired as to the capacity he had to help with the production of the 10-year vision document.  MW confirmed that he was the project manager for the LTPT project but that he was currently still managing the March Future High Street Fund project.  However, he would have more capacity when the March scheme finishes in the autumn. SH then added that she would be happy to speak to street warden companies and look at how photos could be displayed on Constantine House, showing that funding spent on consultants may not be necessary. BM suggested that the consultants would be needed to create a ‘broad brush’ document.  CB suggested that as much work as possible was carried out internally to minimise the spend on consultants.  PH advised that if quotes were requested, there would need to be 3 quotes from 3 different companies to comply with FDC’s procurement policy and that consultants would have more capacity to do this (for the numerous potential projects) than FDC officers.  MW added that the government understands the lack of capacity in local authorities which is why the initial seed funding is being offered to hire consultants to produce the relevant documents.  He added that it would be much easier to deliver the projects once more details have been included in the 10-year vision and 3-year delivery plan.
BM asked if other towns had already submitted plans and whether the board could use them as a basis for their own plan.  PH stated that the Wisbech masterplan will be a good starting point.  The document will need to be tweaked but not completely rewritten which should reduce consultant costs.  The first tranche of 55 towns receiving LTPT funding have not yet submitted their documents, as far as PH was aware.
CB stated that a plan would be needed for how funding would be spent, but it did not have to include the full £20m allocation.  There would be quick wins that could be delivered relatively quickly.  SW asked if consultants would be needed again later during the 10-year project.  PH advised that FDC officers should be able to produce the 3-year delivery plans themselves once the 10-year vision had been finalised.  However, evolving ideas would also need to be included in future plans.

CB asked what the procurement process would be for engaging consultants.  PH advised that the Section 151 Officer at FDC would be contacted to ask for an exemption if the company who produced the Wisbech masterplan were to be used.  These consultants would have knowledge of the Wisbech masterplan and the LTPT scheme.

IK summarised the discussion by stating that:

· Board members will be asked to send ideas to MW.  MW will collate the ideas and record whether suggestions would require capital or revenue funding and which theme they would best align to.
· PH/MW will obtain quote from the consultants (IK suggested that consultant costs should be kept below £40k)
· This information will be used to determine the next steps   



	8
	Board considerations of permission for FDC to appoint suitable specialists as required to:
· Revise the current Masterplan and manage its transformation into a 10 year Vision document

· Develop a 3-year delivery plan

· Develop a consultation plan to assess community feedback regarding the Vision and Delivery Plans

Please see notes for section 7 above.



	9
	Request for board member information to publish on website and use in communications regarding the project
PH asked board members to provide a short bio (max 100 words) for inclusion on the Wisbech Town Board pages of the FDC website.


	10
	Any other business
ST was requested that all meetings were held in person rather than via Teams.

	11
	Date of next meeting

The dates of the forthcoming meetings were confirmed as:
Wednesday 26 June

18:00

Venue to be confirmed 

Thursday 25 July

18:00

Venue to be confirmed 

Thursday 22 August

18:00

Venue to be confirmed 




	REF
	ACTION
	LEAD

	1
	Additional text to be reviewed for inclusion in the Code of Conduct
	PH

	2
	PH to circulate the links to the:

· LUF bid
· Wisbech Masterplan
· Report from the High Streets Task Force expert
	PH

	3
	BM to review why WTC offer of funding 1 day of a Police Officer for the town centre was refused
	BM

	4
	MW to forward data pack information once received 
	MW

	5
	MW to contact DLUHC regarding the implications of the election on the deadlines currently being worked towards
	MW

	6
	MW to contact DLUHC regarding a potential website for the board
	MW

	7
	MW to email board asking for project suggestions by 31.05.24 
	MW

	8
	All board members to submit short bio to MW
	ALL


